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Welcome to Castle MCR!
Dear postgraduate,

Congratulations on obtaining a place at University College, or ‘Castle’ as it’s 
affectionately known. The Middle Common Room (MCR) would like to extend 
our own very warm welcome. We, the MCR, are the thriving, diverse and 
supportive community of postgraduates that call the castle our home. We 
hope and trust that you will enjoy your time with us in Durham.

As a college of a traditional university, Castle houses Junior (undergraduate), 
Middle (postgraduate), and Senior (staff, alumni etc.) common rooms. We, 
the MCR, meets in the Maurice E. Tucker Room, at the foot of the keep. 
You’ll soon see for yourself that this is a spectacular room. We’re immensely 
proud and lucky to call the Castle our home, and I hope that through eating 
meals in the Great Hall (available three times a day), working in the College 
Library (with beautiful views of the courtyard) and socialising in the Undercroft 
bar (the oldest student bar in the world), you’ll come to feel at home here.

You can look forward to a full programme of events run by the MCR 
throughout the coming year, including social events, balls, academic 
seminars and conference, welfare events, volunteering, and more!

Social events in Castle are a fantastic way to engage with the community. 
Most popular are our ‘Formals’. These are formal dinners in academic dress (a 
suit/dress and gown) held twice a week. They are great fun, and a chance to 
indulge in the somewhat quirky traditions of Castle. Moreover, look forward 
to acoustic and open mic nights in our bar (The Undercroft). College-wide 
parties are held to celebrate events such as Hallowe’en, Christmas, Burns’ 
Night, St. Patrick’s Day, etc.

The MCR provides opportunities to meet & discuss with other academics 
across disciplines through MCR seminars and lectures. We run a yearly 
conference with attendees from all over the UK.



It is our sense of community that makes Castle MCR what we are. The MCR is 
supported by an elected Executive Committee (Exec) composed of eight 
postgraduates: President, Treasurer, Social Chair, Steward, Ball Chair, 
Secretary, Welfare Officer, and Academic Officer. The exec exists to serve 
the MCR community, organising events for its members, representing you to 
the College and University, and overseeing the day-to-day running of the 
MCR. If you ever have any need of us, or wish to make comments or 
suggestions, we are always happy to receive them. Anonymous feedback can 
be submitted via the website. The Exec is supported by a number of 
non-executive officers and a series of committees. You can join any of the 
committees at any point of the year to contribute to our society. Elections will 
be held in the first term, and you are encouraged to stand for election if you 
so wish.

If you have any questions at all about life at Castle and in Durham, please 
feel free to email me or any of the members of our Exec, whose details can 
be found in this handbook. Our welcome committee has been working hard 
to prepare a fortnight full of exciting activities for your arrival. Please join the 
Facebook group when you get a chance to keep up to date, all details can be 
found on our website: www.castlemcr.co.uk.

We look forward to meeting you soon. Floreat Castellum!

Nicholas Spong
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The Maurice Tucker Room

Located within the walls of the castle, at the foot of the Keep, the Maurice E. 
Tucker room (often simply referred to as ‘The MCR’) is the hub of 
postgraduate life in college, a smart and comfortable space in which to 
socialise, relax or work, 24 hours a day. Access to the MCR is gained by 
signing out the key from the Porters’ Lodge, using your campus card as a 
deposit. If for any reason you have to leave the room, please ensure that 
everything is locked.

The Room's Facilities:

● Wi-Fi
● Free Tea and Coffee
● Flat Screen Television
● DVD Player
● Upright Piano

● A Variety of Board Games
● Garden Games
● Croquet Set
● Welfare Supplies
● Academic Gowns



MCR Executive Roles
The MCR is run by an Executive Committee (often simply called the ‘Exec’) 
composed of eight postgraduates. They are here to serve the MCR community. If 
you ever have any need for them or wish to make comments or suggestions, they are 
always happy to receive them. 

Nick is a PhD student in Physics. As President, he is 
responsible for the overall running of the MCR. It is his job to 
represent the views and opinions of Castle's postgraduate 
community. This involves communicating with the Junior and 
Senior Common Rooms, College Council and the University. 
Contact Nick at nicholas.l.spong@durham.ac.uk

Nick Spong - President

Dean is a 1st Year PhD Student in the Computer Science 
Department. As Secretary, his role within the MCR involves 
the publication of the weekly newsletter, maintenance of the 
MCR website, taking minutes during MCR meetings, and 
overseeing the Thursday Formal sign-up. Dean may be 
contacted at dean.l.slack@durham.ac.uk

Dean Slack - Secretary

As Social Chair, Ruth's chief responsibility is to create a 
varied social calendar that spans the course of the year. She 
is also in charge of coordinating MCR involvement in wider 
college events. Ruth may be contacted at 
ruth.b.mctiernan@durham.ac.uk

Ruth McTiernan - Social Chair

Robert is a 2nd year PhD student in Finance. As Treasurer he 
is responsible for the sound administration of the MCR's 
finances. He is also responsible for supervising the MCR bank 
account and acting as a co-signatory alongside the 
President. Robert may be contacted at 
robert.j.leigh@durham.ac.uk 

Robert Leigh - Treasurer



Vicky is a 1st year PhD student studying Physics and 
Astronomy. Her role as Academic Officer is to oversee the 
organisation of the MCR’s annual Castle Conference. She has 
a number of duties including arranging meetings, planning, 
organisation, communication, and ensuring the smooth 
running of the event. Vicky may be contact at 
victoria.fawcett@durham.ac.uk 

Vicky Fawcett - Academic Officer

The steward is responsible for the upkeep of the Maurice 
Tucker Room, ensuring it is clean, tidy, and well maintained. 
They are also responsible for occasional events and 
purchases / improvements for the room.  

Steward - Elected in October

Selin is an MA English Literary Studies student. As the MCR 
Welfare Officer, together with the Welfare Committee, their 
responsibility is to hold various events and drop-in sessions 
to maintain student wellbeing and raise awareness of the 
issues students might be struggling with. Selin may be 
contacted at selin.tuzlan@durham.ac.uk

Selin Tuzlan - Welfare Officer

The role of Ball Chair is to oversee the organisation of the 
MCR’s annual Charity Ball. They have a number of duties 
including arranging meetings, booking entertainment and 
ensuring the smooth running of the event. 

Ball Chair - Elected in October

If you have any questions about these roles, please feel free to contact any member 
of the executive committee!





Useful Contacts
Below is a list of useful contacts for people in College, and the 

University

Andrew Tibbs - Acting Master of University College
andrew.tibbs@durham.ac.uk

Dr David Lowther, Assistant Senior Tutor
david.a.lowther@durham.ac.uk

Nick Spong,MCR President
nicholas.l.spong@durham.ac.uk

Paula Furness, College Secretary & Student Support 
Administrator
paula.furness@durham.ac.uk

Linda Beighton, Admissions & Student Support Secretary
linda.beighton@durham.ac.uk

Durham University Counselling Service
counsel.service@durham.ac.uk

Nightline - 24hr Student Wellbeing Support
nightline@durham.ac.uk

University College Student Support
univcoll.studentsupport@durham.ac.uk



Formals
Formal hall, or just ‘formal’, held every Tuesday and Thursday during 
term-time, is a long-standing college tradition. It’s a three-course meal 
held in the Great Hall to which academic dress is worn.

The JCR sit at Low Table (i.e. the majority of the tables in the Hall) and 
the SCR at High Table (the two or three rows of tables below the stained 
glass window). On Thursdays the MCR sit at Low Table with the JCR, but 
on Tuesdays we join the SCR on High Table, and in the SCR before and 
after formal.

Formal commences at 7.00 pm sharp, when High Table enters the Great 
Hall. While those at High Table enter, all those who are at Low Table 
stand. Following this, the College Grace is said, after which all members 
sit for the meal, served by College staff. Everyone is required to remain 
seated throughout the meal (go to the toilet beforehand!), which 
normally finishes by 8.00pm, after which postgraduates retire to the 
SCR, MCR, or Undercroft, depending on the occasion.
 
An in-depth guide to everything associated with formals is available at 
castlemcr.co.uk





victoria.fawcett@durham.ac.uk 
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